

#### **WSRA 2025 Annual General Meeting**

Saturday, August 30, 2025 Terrace Gardens, Waskesiu Lake

8:30 am Registration & Refreshments
9:00 am Meeting
10:30 am Parks Canada Aquatic Invasive Species Presentation and Q & A

#### **AGM Agenda**

- 1. Call to Order & Welcome Jennifer Wood, Chair
- 2. Land Acknowledgement

On behalf of the Waskesiu community, we acknowledge that we are on the traditional lands of the Cree Peoples, signatories to Treaty 6, and the Homeland of the Métis. We pay our respect to the First Nations and Métis ancestors of this special place and reaffirm our relationship with one another.

3. Adoption of the August 30, 2025 AGM Agenda (Decision Item)

Proposed motion:

"Motion to adopt the August 30, 2025 AGM agenda."

- 4. Brief Introduction of WSRA Directors & Administrator
- 5. Adoption of the August 31, 2024 AGM Meeting Minutes (attached) (Decision Item)
  Proposed motion:

"Motion to approve the August 31, 2024 AGM minutes."

- 6. **Financial Reporting** Terry Baerg (Information & Decision Items)
  - Treasurer's report (attached)
  - Adoption of the Financial Statements for the year ended December 31, 2024

#### Proposed motion:

"The Financial Statements of The Waskesiu Seasonal Residents Association Inc. for the financial year ended December 31, 2024 and the Compilation Engagement Report of the Chartered Professional Accountant are approved."

Waiver of Appointment of Auditor

Proposed motion:

"The appointment of an Auditor for the fiscal year 2025 is waived."

Appointment of Accountant

Proposed motion:

"The accounting firm of Byron J. Reynolds CPA be reappointed as the Accountant for The Waskesiu Seasonal Residents Association Inc. for the fiscal year 2025."

- 7. Committee Reports (attached) (Information Items)
  - **Chair** Jennifer Wood and **President** Kurt Wintermute
  - **Membership** Paul Pinder
  - Communications Rob Oswald & Robert Hawkins
  - Fire & Emergency Response Rob Oswald & Tom Holfeld
  - Aquatic Invasive Species Ron Jones & Josh Opheim
- 8. **Governance** Kurt Wintermute (Information, Decision & Discussion Items)
  - Governance Committee report (attached)
  - Elect the Nominees as Directors of the WSRA Board for 2 year terms

Proposed motion:

"Motion to elect the following Members to the Board of Directors in the following Categories for 2-year terms:

Cottage Area: Jennifer Wood and Robert Hawkins Cabin Area: Kurt Wintermute and Terry Baerg

Open Category: Paul Pinder."

- WSRA member questionnaire results
- 9. **Cottage Development Guidelines** Kurt Wintermute (Information Item)
  - Update on Waskesiu Cottage Development Guidelines (attached)
- 10. WSRA Question & Answer Session Jennifer Wood (Discussion Item)
- 11. Other Business/Business Arising
  - Save the date: August 2, 2026 AGM at Terrace Gardens
- 12. Adjournment

Parks Canada Aquatic Invasive Species Presentation and Q & A to follow AGM



# WSRA 2024 Annual General Meeting Meeting Minutes

Saturday, August 31, 2024 at 9:00 am Terrace Gardens, Waskesiu Lake

Directors Present: Terry Baerg, Ron Jones, Rob Oswald, Rob Phillips, Paul Pinder, Kelly

Prodanuk, Conor Quinn, Kurt Wintermute

Director Regrets: Jennifer Wood

1. **Called to order** at 9:05 am by Kurt Wintermute. Minutes recorded by guest Raylene Kershaw.

#### 2. Welcome & Land Acknowledgement

Welcome and land acknowledgement by Kurt.

When checking in, you would have been asked if your membership is up to date. Need to be a member in good standing to receive a ballot. One ballot per membership (membership relates to one cabin or cottage). Raise one hand per membership when voting. Printed copies of the agenda and proposed motions are available at the back of the room. The full meeting package was emailed (August 14) and posted on the website (August 15). A few printed copies are at the back. During the meeting, please stand and state your name so it can be recorded for the minutes.

#### 3. Adoption of the August 31, 2024 AGM Agenda

Motion to adopt the August 31, 2024 AGM agenda. Jake Burlet/Rob Phillips

Carried

#### 4. Introduction of WSRA Directors & Administrator

Kurt introduced directors and the committees they are a part of:

- Kurt Wintermute (Incumbent Director, Governance, Cottage Development Guidelines)
- Rob Phillips (Outgoing President, Cabin Guidelines, Cottage Development Guidelines, Governance)
- Conor Quinn (Outgoing Director, Communications)
- Paul Pinder (Incumbent Director, Membership, Cottage Development Guidelines)
- Ron Jones (Membership)

- Kelly Prodanuk (Outgoing Treasurer/Secretary)
- Terry Baerg (Governance)
- Rob Oswald (Communications)
- Jennifer Wood (Chair, Incumbent Director, Cottage Development Guidelines, Governance)

Raylene Kershaw (Administrator)

#### 5. Adoption of the July 23, 2023 AGM Meeting Minutes

Motion to approve the July 23, 2023 AGM minutes. Kelly Prodanuk/Rob Phillips

Carried

#### 6. **Financial Reporting** – Kelly Prodanuk

### Treasurer's Report (sent in advance as part of the AGM package)

The December 31, 2023 Year end financial statements was completed as a "Compilation Engagement Report" by the Chartered Professional Accountant.

#### **Balance Sheet**

Assets consist of cash and various term deposits on deposit with RBC Royal Bank. Balances decreased \$1,609 year over year.

Liabilities consist of the year end accounting bill.

Deferred income represents the \$100, 5 year WSRA memberships that have been received but the revenue is deferred annually over the 5 year term of the membership.

#### **Income and Expense Statement**

Total 2023 revenue increased \$5,958 compared to 2022.

Expenses decreased \$4,006 in 2023 as a result of:

- 1. Reduced admin cost, after our membership services work was completed.
- Reduced Professional fees. Legal fees were incurred in 2022 to review new cottage regulations and guidelines, and review/amend WSRA By-Laws.

Donations were made to the Waskesiu Foundation (\$1,500) and the Waskesiu Children's Festival (\$500).

WSRA recorded a small net profit of \$1,900 in 2023.

The Board reviews it's financial controls each year to ensure they are effective and appropriate.

#### **Subsequent Events**

The Grey Owl Howl committee requested the banking service for the event be transferred to the Waskesiu Recreation Association (WRA). This request was agreed to and the WSRA provided a \$2,500 donation to the WRA in 2024 representing the Howl's 2023 event profit.

The Board approved a small increase in WSRA membership fees effective August 10, 2024. The one year membership fee increases \$5 to \$35, and the five year membership increases \$25 to \$125.

No anticipation of future legal fees on the cottage development guidelines.

The high balance of net assets is by design. In the event of a major issue such as spruce budworm, there could be significant cost requirements potentially incurred by the WSRA (to mitigate or solve the issue), so maintaining a healthy balance is a deliberate goal.

#### Adoption of the Financial Statements for the year ended December 31, 2023

Motion that the Financial Statements of The Waskesiu Seasonal Residents Association Inc. for the financial year ended December 31, 2023 and the Compilation Engagement Report of the Chartered Professional Accountant are approved.

Kelly Prodanuk/Wayne Simpson

Carried

#### **Waiver of Appointment of Auditor**

Motion that the appointment of an Auditor for the fiscal year 2024 is waived. Kelly Prodanuk/Scott McCreath

Carried

#### **Appointment of Accountant**

Motion that the accounting firm of Byron J. Reynolds CPA be reappointed as the Accountant for The Waskesiu Seasonal Residents Association Inc. for the fiscal year 2024.

Kelly Prodanuk/Herb Pinder

Carried

- 7. **Committee Reports** (sent in advance as part of the AGM package; directors highlighted parts of their reports in person)
  - Chair Jennifer Wood; delivered by Kurt in place of Jennifer Welcome back Waskesiu Seasonal Residents!

I am delighted to welcome you back to the lake this summer enjoying time with family and friends.

It has been a privilege to serve as your Board Chair and I am honoured to provide an overview of the WSRA activities and achievements over the past year. The WSRA is a volunteer organization comprised of a dedicated group of board members that have seasonal residences in the cabin or cottage areas. WSRA's mandate is to work with Parks Canada Agency (PCA), the Waskesiu Community Council (WCC) and other vested stakeholder organizations in relation to matters of common interest to cabin and cottage leaseholders as well as matters pertaining to the occupancy, leasing, use, maintenance and improvement of seasonal residences in PANP. WSRA also has an interest in ensuring that we protect, promote and enhance the townsite and PANP. Our Board is a dedicated group (of diverse skill sets) of cabin and cottage owners. The Board's role is to act in the best interests of the Association and stay true to our mandate.

WSRA has had a long-standing committee dedicated to updating the cottage development guidelines similar to the way the WSRA led the way with establishing cabin guidelines. There has been continued significant work over the past year in the development of the Land Use Planning Regulations and the Cottage Development Guidelines.

The WSRA continues to engage legal expertise (an expense) and other valuable key resources to review the proposed Land Use Planning Regulations with the added requirement to ensure the new proposed Waskesiu Cottage Development Guidelines will align and be specific to our townsite. A subcommittee collaboration comprised of the WSRA, Waskesiu Community Council and other vested community organizations continue to work with local and national PCA representatives in regard to the Land Use Planning Regulations. PCA's plan is to have the Land Use Planning Regulations process completed by late 2024 or early 2025. There have been numerous stakeholder engagement sessions gathering feedback from stakeholders across Canada and I am proud to say that the WSRA has and will continue to have a strong voice through the review and updating of the Land Use Planning Regulations.

WSRA, WCC and PCA, in collaboration, have also made significant advances in moving the draft cottage regulations closer to completion. Various meetings have been held over the past year as the goal is to complete the cottage regulations in time to coincide with the implementation of the Land Use Planning Regulations.

The Board has determined it is imperative to maintain good working documents (good governance) ensuring communications (emails, newsletter and AGM) are delivered and received. The WSRA therefore has incurred a relatively small administrative expense this year and will in future years. We have heard from you, and it is encouraging to hear from the membership, a strong appreciation of the increased communication.

A specific communication piece I would like to draw everyone's attention to is Aquatic Invasive Species (AIS). A lot of material has been circulated through the WSRA and PCA. Please educate yourselves and others and help keep all AIS out of PANP. It is important we all play a part to keep our waters free of AIS.

We can effectively communicate to the community due to the fact that we have a strong membership base. So, I have an ask to you, our membership. When you see a cabin or cottage sell, please introduce yourself to the new owners and explain the value of the WSRA. Our membership is our strength.

As my report is coming to an end, I would like to restate what an amazing group of board members we have serving the WSRA. They bring their talent, time and experience not just at board meetings but throughout the year for the betterment of this amazing community we call home in the summer. I would like to take this opportunity to thank 3 retiring board members this year: Conor Quinn, Rob Phillips, and Kelly Prodanuk. I would also like to acknowledge one board member, Cheryl Cuelenaere, who unfortunately passed away suddenly this past year. We will all miss Cheryl and her enthusiasm for life, family and causes near and dear to her heart including Waskesiu and the WSRA. We are so blessed to have had Cheryl be part of our lives.

Lastly the WSRA continues to work with Council, PCA and all the other organizations in Waskesiu towards completion of Vision 2028, a plan that ensures Waskesiu, PANP is a strong and vibrant community for future generations, while respecting and maintaining the principles that guide Parks Canada. Vision 2028 coincides with the centennial celebration for PANP. The planning has begun.

#### President – Rob Phillips

The fall of 2023 and spring of 2024 have been busy for the WSRA Board as we have worked with Parks Canada and the Waskesiu Community Council on two key items including New regulations for cottage construction within the Waskesiu Lake townsite, AIS (Aquatic Invasive Species) & Zebra Mussels, Fibre Optic Infrastructure within the Waskesiu townsite.

#### Items to update are:

#### **New Cottage Construction Guidelines**

Further to the Land Use discussion Parks Canada, the Waskesiu Community Council and Waskesiu Seasonal Residents Association have discussed Waskesiu townsite specific construction guidelines for the cottage sites. Modeled off the long existing Cabin Construction Guidelines we now have detailed guidelines that will assist cottage lease holders plan for both new construction and additions to current structures. A final draft of these documents will be available for reading

and we hope that adoption of the cottage guidelines will be in place before year's end.

#### **Aquatic Invasive Species**

Zebra Mussels are an invasive species that are now in parts of Canada. Specifically, Clear Water Lake has been closed to boat use (navigable watercraft) for the 2024 season. The WCC and WSRA are working with Parks Canada to both educate and put in place processes to fight / ensure that AIS including Zebra Mussels are put in place to keep Waskesiu Lake and the other waterbodies within the Park clean.

#### **Fibre Optic Services**

With regard to the upgrading of internet services within the community, SaskTel will be upgrading our DSL service in the Waskesiu Lake townsite on or before 2026. This upgrade will deal with the line length issues with DSL (copper based) service.

I hope that everyone has a happy and healthy summer at Waskesiu.

#### Membership – Paul Pinder

The Membership Committee of the WSRA is tasked with promoting the WSRA and the benefits of being a member. Establishing a membership that includes a significant portion of the community supports a healthy community and creates a strong voice for the WSRA. Through the membership the Communications Committee can provide information to the group.

An email database is part of the membership information which allows the WSRA to communicate with the membership. In addition to the annual WSRA letter, various communications occur throughout the year. In July emails went out to those members whose membership expired in 2023.

#### Membership stats:

Number of current memberships	394 (403)*
Number of memberships that will expire in 2024	65 (20)
Total number of Cabins in the PANP	451
Total number of Cottages in the PANP	119
Total Combined	570
Percent of Cabins/Cottages that are WSRA Members	69%

The membership drive in 2024 will include an email notification (completed in June) and canvasing at the AGM.

Information will be available at the AGM on the status of all memberships or request your membership status by emailing us at <a href="mailto:waskesiusra@gmail.com">waskesiusra@gmail.com</a>.

#### \*(x) 2023 numbers

#### Communications – Conor Quinn & Rob Oswald

The WSRA communicates with our members through emails, our annual newsletter and via <a href="https://www.waskesiu.org/waskesiu-seasonal-residents-associa">https://www.waskesiu.org/waskesiu-seasonal-residents-associa</a>. We proactively send emails to give our members notice about issues and events relevant to your seasonal residence and experience in our community. These emails include information from Parks Canada, Waskesiu Community Council, the Waskesiu Foundation, the Waskesiu Recreation Association and other organizations when appropriate. We also email members on the status of their membership and renewal options, and encourage members to contact us via email with any comments or questions. Our email is: <a href="waskesiusra@gmail.com">waskesiusra@gmail.com</a>.

Our Spring Newsletter includes detailed submissions from our WSRA Executive, Parks Canada and a variety of other community groups. The newsletter is circulated to our members via email, and we also distribute a number of paper copies that can be found at various business locations and the Parks Canada Administration office, while supplies last. The WSRA Board of Directors is very appreciative of the work done by former Board member Kathy Ponath who does a tremendous job assembling and formatting the newsletter content!

Additional information about the WSRA's goals, objectives and proceedings can be found at <a href="https://www.waskesiu.org/waskesiu-seasonal-residents-associa">https://www.waskesiu.org/waskesiu-seasonal-residents-associa</a>.

#### • **Governance** – Kurt Wintermute

#### WSRA Amended and Restated Bylaw #1

No further amendments to Bylaws recommended at this time.

#### Directors

- A vote was held at the 2023 AGM on July 23, 2023 under the Amended and Restated Bylaw#1 providing for staggered 2-year terms
- 3 from cottage area; 3 from cabin area; 3 either category
- There were ten (10) nominees for nine (9) Board positions at the 2023
   AGM and the following were elected:

#### Cottage Area

- Jennifer Wood (Cottage area) 2-year term
- Kelly Prodanuk (Cottage area) 2-year term
- Cheryl Cuelenaere (Cottage area) 1-year term

#### Cabin Area

- Kurt Wintermute (Cabin area) 2-year term
- Conor Quinn (Cabin area) 2-year term
- Rob Phillips (Cabin area) 1-year term

#### **Open Category**

- Paul Pinder (Cottage area) 2-year term
- Terry Baerg (Cabin area) 1-year term
- Ron Jones (Cottage area) 1-year term
- Since the 2023 AGM, Kelly Prodanuk, Conor Quinn and Rob Phillips have advised that they will be resigning as Board members effective as of the commencement of the election/appointment of new Board members on the day of the 2024 AGM. As well, sadly on December 30, 2023, Cheryl Cuelenaere passed away, leaving a vacant position on the Board.
- At the WSRA Governance meeting held on February 13, 2024, it was recommended that a motion be made at the next Board meeting to appoint Rob Oswald to fill Cheryl's vacant position on the Board until the next AGM in accordance with section 7.7 of the Amended and Restated Bylaw #1.
- Motion to appoint Rob Oswald to the Board until the 2024 AGM was approved at the March 13, 2024 Board meeting, and Rob was appointed to serve on the Communications Committee in place of Cheryl
- Accordingly, at the 2024 AGM, the following Directors will be considered incumbent Directors not subject to vote:

#### Cottage Area:

Jennifer Wood – 1-year term remaining

#### Cabin Area:

• Kurt Wintermute – 1-year term remaining

#### **Open Category:**

Paul Pinder – 1-year term remaining

The following six (6) Director positions will be open for voting at the 2024 AGM:

- 1) Cottage Area:
  - 1 Position 2-year term (highest number of votes in Cottage Area)
  - 1 Position 1-year term (to fill 1-year term vacated by Kelly Prodanuk)(second highest number of votes in Cottage Area)
- 2) Cabin Area:
  - 1 Position 2-year term (highest number of votes in Cabin Area)
  - 1 Position 1-year term (to fill 1-year term vacated by Conor Quinn)(second highest number of votes in Cabin Area)

- 3) Open Category:
  - 2 Positions 2-year terms (highest and second highest number of votes after 1) and 2) above, without regard to Cottage or Cabin Area)

The following Incumbent Directors are seeking re-election to the Board:

- 1) Ron Jones (Cottage)
- 2) Terry Baerg (Cabin)

The following Individuals have been duly nominated for election to the Board:

- 1) Robert Hawkins (Cottage)
- 2) Rob Oswald (Cabin)
- 3) Erin Gagne Harder (Cabin)
- 4) Tom Holfeld (Cabin)
- 5) Josh Opheim (Cabin)
- Bios of Incumbent Directors seeking re-election and bios of Individuals duly nominated for election were sent in advance as part of the AGM package
- New Regulations & Cottage Development Guidelines Kurt Wintermute

# 2024 Update and Summary of Draft National Parks of Canada Land Use Planning Regulations and the Cottage Development Guidelines

- On August 2, 2023, the WSRA was advised that the Minister approved the Treasury Board submission package and with that, the *National Parks of Canada Land Use Planning Regulations* will be proceeding to *Canada Gazette*, Part I in the fall of 2024. We were advised that Parks Canada Agency (PCA) would be submitting the package for the September 21<sup>st</sup> Treasury Board meeting, resulting in the Regulations being published in *Canada Gazette* on September 30<sup>th</sup>. Publication in *Canada Gazette*, Part I is an opportunity for the public to comment on the Regulation and is a standard step in the regulatory approval process.
- We were also advised that the Minister also approved Parks Canada to undertake principle-based consultation on fees and services standards. This consultation took place on the Bang the Table website and was open for 30-days, in tandem with the publication of the Regulations in Canada Gazette.
- On August 2, 2023, Greg Rutten, Townsite Manager, PANP also advised that his team was working on providing comments on the most recent version of the draft Cottage Development Guidelines prepared by the

- Joint Committee (consisting of members of the Waskesiu Community Council (WCC) and the WSRA) on May 13, 2023.
- On August 11, 2023 a response was received from Gregg Rutten, with comments from the Parks Canada working group on the draft Cottage Development Guidelines and a joint meeting was scheduled to review the comments for September 8, 2023.
- On September 8, 2023, a pre-discussion was held by the WSRA and WCC joint committee regarding the revisions and comments provided by Parks Canada on the draft Guidelines.
- The meeting on September 8, 2023 proceeded and was attended by Jennifer Wood, Rob Phillips, Kurt Wintermute, Jim Kerby, Herb Pinder, Gregg Rutten and Scott Nesbitt
- The main topics discussed at the September 8, 2023 meeting were:
  - Cottage square footage (the possibility of moving to 1,600 sq ft rather than 1,399 sq ft which has been accepted as an increase from the current 1,200 sq ft);
  - Grandfathering clause for larger cottages if destroyed to rebuild to same size;
  - Walkout Basement possibility on certain lots (provided area counts for square footage);
  - Definition of a "deck" and the difference between a "deck" and "patio";
  - Parking in the cottage area 1 stall is the current requirement in the cottage area, but PCA is seeking 2 parking stalls similar to cabin area;
  - Skirting for decks and where it may not make sense;
  - Accessory buildings and the setback requirement from the cottage;
  - Informal Dispute Resolution clause;
  - National Building Code how this applies to renovations
  - Landscape Development/Landscape plans
- It was agreed following the September 8, 2023 meeting that the WSRA/WCC joint committee would prepare the next draft of the Guidelines to provide to PCA
- In January 2024, further revisions to the draft Guidelines were circulated to the WSRA/WCC joint committee members, and a meeting was set for the WSRA/WCC group to review and discuss the revisions for April 8, 2024, prior to meeting again with PCA.
- At the April 8, 2024 meeting between the WSRA/WCC joint committee it was confirmed that the *National Parks of Canada Land Use Planning Regulations* had still not been enacted, and they were not expected to be enacted until later in the Summer or early Fall.

- As well, it was confirmed that the draft Regulations published in the Canada Gazette in the Fall of 2023 did include and increase from 1,200 sq ft to 1,399 sq ft cottage size for Waskesiu, and a grandfathering provision allowing for oversized cottages destroyed to be built back to their original size.
- The April 8, 2024 meeting involved a lengthy discussion of all the changes made to the draft Guidelines, and the WSRA/WCC joint committee confirmed their positions on the outstanding issues for a future meeting with the Parks Canada group and a copy of the revised Guidelines was provided to Gregg Rutten for the next meeting which was scheduled for July 18, 2023.
- Parks Canada provided their comments to the latest revisions of the Guidelines on July 17, 2024 prior to the meeting on July 18, 2024.
- The meeting between the WSRA/WCC working group and Parks Canada (Gregg Rutten, Scott Nesbitt and Jennifer Duquette (Acting Superintendent)) proceeded on July 18, 2023 and detailed discussions occurred regarding the latest revisions and Parks Canada's comments. During the discussions, agreement was obtained on a significant number of outstanding issues. The main issues that continue to require further discussion and agreement relate to the number of parking stalls to be required in the Cottage Area (which would only apply to future cottage developments) and the process to determine what would be considered the "front yard" (which relates to set back requirements in the Guidelines) for certain cottage lots.
- O It was agreed that the next draft of the Guidelines would be prepared by the WSRA/WCC working group, with language for some clauses provided by the Parks Canada group. It was also discussed that a joint PowerPoint presentation summarizing the Guidelines at a high level would be put together to be presented jointly by the WSRA and Parks Canada at the WSRA AGM.
- On July 25, 2024, Parks Canada advised as follows regarding the National Parks of Canada Land Use Planning Regulations:

Online consultations were held from September 30<sup>th</sup> to November 22, 2023 on the draft *National Parks of Canada Land Use Planning Regulations* as they were posted for pre-publication the *Canada Gazette*, Part I, and on Parks Canada's approach to setting fees and service standards for land use planning services. Previous consultations related to the program scope and regulatory drafting occurred in 2018-2019 and 2022 – the results of which continue to inform implementation planning.

The What We Heard Report from the 2023 consultations <u>is now available</u>. The report summarizes input received and outlines next steps for the Land Use Planning Program.

#### What happens next?

Parks Canada is finalizing the regulatory package and fee proposal. Once approved, they will be posted in the *Canada Gazette*. We will provide notice to you once the regulations and corresponding fees for land use planning services come into force and effect.

To learn more about the program, please visit the Land Use Planning Program consultation website.

 Both working groups are in agreement to work together to attempt to have the draft Waskesiu Cottage Development Guidelines in place prior to the implementation of the Land Use Planning Regulations (which is expected to occur sometime in October 2024), which will result in the repeal of the current Cottage Regulations.

# 2023 Update and Summary of Draft National Parks of Canada Land Use Planning Regulations and the Cottage Development Guidelines

- June 13, 2022, a document prepared by the WSRA entitled "Update and Summary of Draft National Parks of Canada Land Use Planning Regulations" was circulated to Members.
- This document provided a high-level summary of the most significant implications of the draft New Regulations for our Members, which, upon coming into force, will result in the repeal of the National Parks of Canada Cottages Regulations, the National Parks Building Regulations and the National Parks Signs Regulations.
- The New Regulations are still in draft form and are not yet in force.
- Copies of the draft New Regulations and Interpretative Guidelines on the Administration of Parks Canada Land Use Planning Regulations can be located at <a href="https://parkscanadaplanningpermits.ca/have-your-say">https://parkscanadaplanningpermits.ca/have-your-say</a> and information regarding the project timeline can be found at <a href="https://parkscanadaplanningpermits.ca">https://parkscanadaplanningpermits.ca</a>.
- of the Waskesiu Community Council (WCC) and the WSRA to request a meeting with Gregg Rutten, Townsite Manager, PANP and Calvin Martin, Park Superintendent, and Parks Canada and their advisors Daniel Mercer, to raise concerns that had been identified regarding the *New Regulations* and *Interpretive Guidelines* as summarized in the previous *Summary* circulated to WSRA Members, and to seek further involvement in the process and for the development of specific Cottage Development Guidelines for Waskesiu.

- On September 26, 2022, a 2-hour video conference was held with the joint WCC/WSRA Committee and Gregg Rutten, and other representatives of Parks Canada and Daniel Mercer, to raise the concerns regarding the New Regulations and Guidelines and to discuss what will be put in place when the Cottage Regulations are repealed to govern cottage development. The discussion and comments from the Joint Committee were well received and the main result of this meeting was an agreement by Gregg Rutten arrange a follow up meeting to specifically discuss the process for the preparation of draft Cottage Development Guidelines for Waskesiu and his commitment to involve the joint WCC/WSRA committee in this process.
- A follow up meeting was held with the Joint Committee and Gregg Rutten on December 19, 2022. The topics discussed included the timing of the completion of the first draft of the Cottage Development Guidelines by Gregg Rutten, and specific cottage development issues/areas of concern that the Joint Committee wanted to see addressed in these Guidelines, and a subsequent meeting to be held with Gregg after the first draft of the Cottage Development Guidelines had been circulated to allow the Joint Committee to provide its comments and concerns. Gregg Rutten made a commitment to attempt to provide the first draft by March 1, 2023.
- On March 8, 2023, Gregg Rutten provided an update that he and others had been working on the draft Cottage Development Guidelines for the last 2 months and that they would be circulated shortly.
- The first draft of the Cottage Development Guidelines was provided to the Joint Committee on April 4, 2023.
- Development Guidelines in detail and circulated written comments internally. In addition, comments were sought by the Joint Committee from other professionals who have been involved cottage design and development in Waskesiu in the past and were aware of the issues that had been encountered in dealing with the Park. All the comments of Joint Committee members and outside professionals were then summarized in a master document presented to Gregg Rutten and a further meeting was held with Gregg Rutten and the Joint Committee on May 1, 2023 to review and consider the comments provided to date. The response to the comments and concerns raised by the Joint Committee were well received by Gregg Rutten, and it was agreed that the second draft of the Cottage Development Guidelines would be prepared by the Joint Committee for Gregg's consideration.
- On May 17, 2023, the second draft of the Waskesiu Cottage Development Guidelines was provided on behalf of the Joint Committee to Gregg Rutten.

- To date, a further response from Gregg Rutten to the second draft of the Cottage Development Guidelines has not been received and no follow up meeting has been scheduled, although there are plans to do so following the busy summer months.
- One of the key issues being addressed in the Cottage Development Guidelines relates to increasing the permitted size of Cottages in Waskesiu to bring it more in line with other National Parks across Canada where cottage development of up to 1,600 square feet is permitted. Such request to increase Cottage size in Waskesiu would be subject to the Cottage lot in question allowing the floor size while complying with all the relevant front yard, side yard, rear yard, and height requirements.
- Due to the breadth of the issues being addressed regarding the draft Cottage Development Guidelines, it is proposed that a separate information session be arranged with interested Members to provide further details as the AGM is not the appropriate forum for such a detailed discussion that does not affect the entire WSRA Membership.

Kurt provided an in-person update and presentation on the Cottage Development Guidelines. Highlights include:

- At the federal regulation level increase to cottage size from 1194.8 sq ft to 1399.3 sq ft
- Current cottages less than 1399.3 sq ft will be allowed to expand provided all building codes and setback requirements are met
- Grandfathering clause if you had a permit issued under the former regulations, it will be valid; if you have a fire you can rebuild to the original square footage (complying with building codes)
- Current issue being addressed do we need to comply with all the energy codes considering this is a seasonal residence?
- Certain types of routine maintenance do not require permits
- Set back requirements defined by what is your front yard, side yard and backyard; where you have vehicle access is considered your front yard but there are exceptions; still working on finding a way to determine correctly where the front yard is; please get in contact with us if you feel you might be one of the exceptions
- Parking stalls PCA is asking for no less than 2 parking stalls per site; current cottage regulations only require 1 parking stall; grandfathering clause which deals with structures applies; right now under the proposed guidelines you would need 2 parking stalls; working on this
- Main floor areas/basements walk out basements allowed where natural slope
  of the cottage lot would permit development but counts in square footage
- Crawl spaces have a maximum height of 2 m (6.5 ft)
- Maximum cottage height 1.5 stories or 6 m whichever is lesser
- Skirting required around decks
- Water boxes must be fully accessible to PCA employees

- Accessory building size doesn't change; can have a permanent slab foundation; building has to be at least 4ft from cottage
- Patio vs deck definition
- Landscaping tree removal permit required to remove or delimb any tree or shrub on leasehold property
- Informal dispute process implemented in the guidelines

#### Responses to questions that arose:

- Proposed Cottage Development Guidelines are a working document and not available to members right now. Within a short period of time, we might be able to circulate a copy and have a video conference meeting for cottage owners if that is wanted. The Cottage Development Guidelines presentation will be posted on the website.
- The Acting Superintendent has the full power of the Superintendent and the guidelines can be signed when ready.
- At this time, it is believed there are no plans by PCA to expand the cabin or cottage base.

#### 8. WSRA Question & Answer Session

- Question: Can the WSRA send the membership their pre-election info including eligibility and deadline dates for nominees and review the process with the membership?
  - Response from WSRA: We can include a notification in our newsletter and an email concerning the June 30 deadline for nominations as a director; provide an email with a half page bio to put your name forward.
- Question: Have the bylaws been amended recently?
  - Response from WSRA: No, the bylaws have not been amended.
     Amendments can't happen without taking it to the membership.
- Question: Can the option to join the AGM virtually be a consideration?
  - Response from WSRA: Hybrid meetings with a combination of in person and also online attendees or a purely virtual meeting would require a bylaw change; would need 2/3 approval to change the bylaws.
     Statistically we have a good representation of members. Hybrid or virtual meetings have challenges related to tech requirements, would need to engage technical advisors, voting can be complicated as you can't see who is virtually voting, in order to vote you have to be a paid member, would have to set a cutoff date for paid memberships.
- Question: What were the circumstances that arose that led to the AGM being rescheduled?
  - Response from WSRA: We have tried to coordinate our AGM date with Parks Canada's Q & A and Waskesiu Community Council's AGM. This year,

the date that was set for the joint meeting didn't work for our WSRA directors as three directors were not available.

- Question: Why was an individual appointed to the board and how were they chosen when a position become vacant after the passing of a director?
  - Response from WSRA: The board has the power under the bylaws to appoint a person on the board but only until the next AGM. The Governance committee looked at historical interest and how long individuals have been involved in board activities before making a recommendation to the board. WSRA committees include individuals who are not board members. After the Governance committee recommendation, the board voted.
- Question: Can proxy votes be allowed?
  - Response from WSRA: There are a couple of types of proxy voting: Where you give the right to someone else to vote for you at a meeting or limited proxy where you tell them how to vote. A bylaw change would be required for proxy voting and would need to be passed by 2/3 of those present at the meeting. A challenge with proxy voting is a person could solicit general proxies to vote; need to consider if we want the ability for one person to cast 50 votes.
- Question: Can advance voting for an election be done?
  - Response from WSRA: We will take it under consideration.
- Question: Are members allowed to submit resolutions to be voted on?
  - Response from WSRA: Yes, but the process to do so is outlined in the Bylaws.
- Question: Can additional parking for the cabin area continue to be pursued?
  - Response from WSRA: We can but Parks Canada is not in a position to provide any budget for the expansion of parking.
- Question: Why did WSRA membership dues increase?
  - Response from WSRA: Fees haven't increased for a long time; fees were raised by a nominal amount due to rising costs and admin costs; we provided an opportunity to pay by a certain deadline to avoid paying the higher cost.
- Question: Does Parks Canada have a written fire suppression plan for Prince Albert National Park?
  - Response from WSRA: Waskesiu Community Council has inquired on this issue; between the WCC and WSRA we will not let it drop. Our townsite has a fire break which is maintained annually.

Related question: Is there an evacuation plan in place?

- Response from WSRA: There is a written plan localized to cell towers and it would send out a communication. We will ask for it and will share it when we can.
- Question: Aquatic Invasive Species Is there a standardized procedure for owners of any craft to clean, drain, dry?
  - Response from WSRA: To clean you need a high pressure heated water source. Clean, drain, dry applies to boats, paddle boards, kayaks, canoes, tubes, floaties, sand toys, etc. and it is up to everyone to do it. There are processes documented for elsewhere such as a tag to say your boat has been inspected, tag gets cut off if you leave with your board, boat launching concentrated to one spot. We will have to come up with a process in place for our community. Aquatic invasive species is a hot issue for the WSRA and the Waskesiu Community Council.

Related question: Is there anything being handed out at the Park gates regarding aquatic invasive species?

- o Response from WSRA: Yes, but we need to get people to read it.
- Member suggestions:
  - Have a 'business arising' section on the 2025 AGM agenda where items brought forward at the 2024 AGM could be considered by the board, discussed and brought back
  - o Suggestion to stream the AGM; not necessarily have voting as part of it

#### 9. Thank Retiring Board Members & Honouring Cheryl Cuelenaere

Retiring board members Conor Quinn, Kelly Prodanuk and Rob Phillips were thanked for their service and the contributions of Cheryl Cuelenaere were honoured. It was noted Rob was a board member for 29 years, instrumental in many advancements that have occurred and a person who gets things done and moves things forward. Each retired board member and Cheryl's family were presented with a gift certificate for their cabin or cottage to be painted on canvas, provided by the WSRA and Black Spruce Gallery.

#### 10. Election of WSRA Board of Directors

- Ballots
  - Voting for 6 board members and there are 7 on the ballot
  - Order of nominees on the ballots were determined by a random number generator
- Anyone who is a nominee is welcome to have a scrutineer to observe the vote counting process
- Vote counter volunteers were Gail Gelsinger, Joanne Kirby, Lynette Bohmann,
   Sheila Gagne, Myrna Bazylewski and Dan Boehm
- Last call for ballots at 11:15 am

The following Directors were considered incumbent Directors not subject to vote: Cottage Area:

• Jennifer Wood – 1-year term remaining

#### Cabin Area:

• Kurt Wintermute – 1-year term remaining

#### Open Category:

• Paul Pinder – 1-year term remaining

The following six (6) Director positions were open for voting with the following results:

- 1) Cottage Area:
  - 1 Position 2-year term (highest number of votes in Cottage Area) Ron Jones
  - 1 Position 1-year term (to fill 1-year term vacated by Kelly Prodanuk)(second highest number of votes in Cottage Area) – Robert Hawkins

#### 2) Cabin Area:

- 1 Position 2-year term (highest number of votes in Cabin Area) Rob Oswald
- 1 Position 1-year term (to fill 1-year term vacated by Conor Quinn)(second highest number of votes in Cabin Area) – Terry Baerg

#### 3) Open Category:

2 Positions – 2-year terms (highest and second highest number of votes after 1) and 2) above, without regard to Cottage or Cabin Area) – Tom Holfeld & Josh Opheim

#### 11. Other Business/Business Arising

This agenda item was brought forward ahead of the election. No new business was brought forward.

#### 12. Adjournment

Motion to adjourn the meeting at 11:40 am Rob Phillips

Carried

The Waskesiu Seasonal Residents Association Inc. AGM August 30, 2025
Treasurer's Report by Terry Baerg

The December 31, 2024, Year-end financial statements are completed as a "Compilation Engagement Report" by the Chartered Professional Accountant.

#### **Balance Sheet**

**Assets** consist of cash and various term deposits on deposit with RBC Royal Bank. Balances decreased \$1,431 year over year.

**Liabilities** consist of the year end accounting bill.

**Deferred income** represents the \$125 (previously \$100), 5-year WSRA memberships that have been received but the revenue is deferred annually over the 5-year term of the membership. The deferred revenue increased by \$5,995 from \$12,570 in 2023 to \$18,565 in 2024 due to many members renewing their 5-year memberships prior to the price increase implemented in 2025.

**Net assets** decreased by \$7,425 from \$72,702 in 2023 to \$65,277 in 2024. The decrease in net assets being equal to the deficiency of revenues compared to expenses as noted in the Statement of Revenues and Expenses.

#### **Statement of Revenues and Expenditures**

**Revenue** decreased by \$8,427 compared to 2023 primarily due to not operating the Grey Owl Howl. Accordingly, there were no expenses associated with the Grey Owl Howl (see donation summary below).

Effective August 10, 2024, as discussed at last year's AGM, the Board approved a small increase in WSRA membership fees. The one-year membership fee increased by \$5 to \$35, and the five-year membership increased by \$25 to \$125.

**Office expenses** include administrative support, gifts for departing (long serving) directors, printing of the spring newsletter, WSRA zoom account, and other minor miscellaneous expenses. Office expenses increased \$3,360 compared to 2023 primarily due to increased administrative support and director's gifts.

**Donations** of \$4,500 include \$2,500 to Grey Owl Howl, \$1,500 to Waskesiu Foundation (Steven Page Trio Concert), and \$500 to the WRA (Children's Festival). 2023 donations included \$1,500 to Waskesiu Foundation (Jim Cuddy Trio) and \$500 to the WRA (Children's Festival).

Note that the increase in donations of \$2,500 was due to the Grey Owl Howl committee requesting the banking service for the event to be transferred to the Waskesiu Recreation Association (WRA). This request was agreed to and the WSRA provided a \$2,500 donation to the WRA in 2024 representing the Grey Owl Howl's 2023 event profit.

**Other expenses** include director's liability insurance, year-end accounting fees, corporation's branch renewal fees, Terrace Gardens rental costs (AGM), and website maintenance costs.

WSRA recorded a **net loss** of \$7,425 in 2024.

#### **Subsequent Events**

In Spring of 2025 the WSRA donated \$5,000 to the Waskesiu Foundation in support of the Aquatic Invasive Species ("AIS") fundraising campaign.

Financial Information
Year Ended December 31, 2024

Byron J. Reynolds Chartered Professional Accountant

#### **COMPILATION ENGAGEMENT REPORT**

To the Shareholders of The Waskesiu Seasonal Residents Association Inc.

On the basis of information provided by management, I have compiled the statement of financial position of The Waskesiu Seasonal Residents Association Inc. as at December 31, 2024, and the statements of revenues and expenditures and changes in net assets for the year then ended, and , which describes the basis of accounting applied in the preparation of the compiled financial information ("financial information").

Management is responsible for the accompanying financial information, including the accuracy and completeness of the underlying information used to compile it and the selection of the basis of accounting.

I performed this engagement in accordance with Canadian Standard on Related Services (CSRS) 4200, *Compilation Engagements*, which requires me to comply with relevant ethical requirements. My responsibility is to assist management in the preparation of the financial information.

I did not perform an audit engagement or a review engagement, nor was I required to perform procedures to verify the accuracy or completeness of the information provided by management. Accordingly, I do not express an audit opinion or a review conclusion, or provide any form of assurance on the financial information.

Readers are cautioned that the financial information may not be appropriate for their purposes.

Saskatoon, Saskatchewan June 12, 2025 Byron J. Reynolds
CHARTERED PROFESSIONAL ACCOUNTANT

# Statement of Financial Position December 31, 2024

	2024	2023	
ASSETS			
CURRENT			
Cash	\$ 12,237	\$ 13,726	
Term deposits	72,605	72,547	
	\$ 84,842	\$ 86,273	
CURRENT Accounts payable  DEFERRED INCOME	\$ 1,000 18,565	\$ 1,001 12,570	
DETERMED INCOME	19,565	13,571	
NET ASSETS	65,277	72,702	
	\$ 84,842	\$ 86,273	

ON BEHALF OF THE BOARD	
	Director
	Director

## Statement of Revenues and Expenditures Year Ended December 31, 2024

		2024		2023
REVENUES Mambarabina	\$	6 695	\$	9 940
Memberships Grey Owl Howl	Ф	6,685	Ф	8,840 6,809
Interest		3,151		2,614
		9,836		18,263
EXPENDITURES				
Office		8,250		4,890
Donations		4,500		2,000
Insurance		2,083		2,083
Professional fees		1,552		1,480
Meeting		488		956
Communication		250		550
Interest and bank charges		138		90
Grey Owl Howl		-		4,314
		17,261		16,363
EXCESS (DEFICIENCY) OF REVENUES OVER EXPENDITURES	\$	(7,425)	\$	1,900

## Statement of Changes in Net Assets Year Ended December 31, 2024

	2024	2023
NET ASSETS - BEGINNING OF YEAR DEFICIENCY OF REVENUES OVER EXPENDITURES	\$ 72,702 (7,425)	\$ 70,802 1,900
NET ASSETS - END OF YEAR	\$ 65,277	\$ 72,702

## Notes to Financial Information Year Ended December 31, 2024

#### 1. BASIS OF ACCOUNTING

These financial statements have been prepared on the following basis.

- 1. Entity basis. Only transactions related to the entity are recorded.
- 2. Periodic basis. Only transactions related to the reporting period are recorded.
- 3. Historical cost basis. All transactions are recorded using the historical cost of the original transaction.
- 4. Accrual basis. Transactions are recorded on the accrual basis whereby they are recorded in the period that the activity of the transaction related to, rather than the period in which the cash transaction took place.

# The Waskesiu Seasonal Residents Association August 30, 2025 AGM Chair and President's Report by Jennifer Wood and Kurt Wintermute

Greetings Waskesiu Seasonal Residents! We hope you have been able to enjoy time with family and friends at the lake this summer.

It has been a privilege to serve as your Board Chair and President. On behalf of the WSRA volunteer Board of Directors, thank you for your support. We are proud to be part of this amazing, tight knit community. Together with Parks Canada, the Waskesiu Community Council, and other key partners, the WSRA is working hard on the issues that matter most to cabin and cottage owners. We work on matters pertaining to the occupancy, leasing, use, maintenance and improvement of seasonal residences in Prince Albert National Park (PANP). We also have an interest in ensuring that we protect, promote and enhance the environment, infrastructure, plus recreational and cultural facilities within the townsite and PANP. The Board's role is to act in the best interests of the Association and stay true to our mandate.

Development guidelines are important for all leaseholders. We have been actively collaborating with Parks Canada and the Waskesiu Community Council to draft new cottage development guidelines that will help shape the future of the Waskesiu community. Numerous meetings have been held over the past year and significant advances have been made in moving the draft guidelines closer to completion. A presentation took place in late May to provide an update on the cottage development guidelines and included an update on the National Parks of Canada Land Use Planning Regulations. The WSRA had a strong voice through the review and updating of the Land Use Planning Regulations which came into effect December 4, 2024. As the cottage development guidelines are nearing completion, it will be time to review the cabin guidelines.

We are fully engaged in Aquatic Invasive Species (AIS) prevention in Prince Albert National Park and have formed an AIS Committee within our board to facilitate that engagement. Zebra mussels and other AIS pose a serious threat to:

- the environment
- ongoing public access and recreational
- enjoyment of Park waters
- our local economy
- the value of our cabins, cottages and businesses
- our water supply and treatment infrastructure

The damage caused by AIS to Prince Albert National Park waters could be irreversible and last for generations. Prevention is the best and most cost-effective way to manage AIS. To be successful, prevention must be a shared responsibility. We are proud to have contributed \$5,000 through the Waskesiu Foundation towards the purchase of two decontamination units. The units operated by trained Parks Canada staff were put into use this season.

A big part of what we do is communicate and share information. This was particularly prevalent this year with updates on the Buhl Fire, area closures, fire ban and pre-evacuation alert. We encourage everyone to stay informed:

- See the information about how to prepare for an emergency in Prince Albert National Park
- Have a plan and get prepared:
  - o Know when and where to go if evacuated
  - Know what to bring
  - Fuel up
  - Prepare for power and water shortages
  - Get an emergency kit
- Stay informed by visiting official Prince Albert National Park social media <u>Facebook</u> and <u>X</u>, the <u>Important Bulletins</u> on the park website, and signing up for the e-newsletter.
- Register with the Province of Saskatchewan:
  - Sign up for <u>Sask-Alerts</u>
  - o Pre-register on the <u>Saskatchewan Evacuation App</u>
- Be aware of wildfire smoke, its impact on air quality and health
- Follow the <u>FireSmart Canada</u> program which helps reduce wildfire risks to homes, neighbourhoods, critical infrastructure, and vital natural resources. Remove any fire hazards in and around your home, such as dried out branches, leaves and debris.
- Report a wildfire, illegal campfire or suspicious smoke to Parks Canada Dispatch: 1-877-852-3100.
- If and when an evacuation alert or order is called, follow all instructions shared on <u>Sask-Alerts</u>, and posted on the <u>Important Bulletins</u> on the Prince Albert National Park website and on official Parks Canada social media accounts (Facebook, X).

We can effectively communicate to the community since we have a strong membership base. To keep our organization strong, your help is needed! When you see a cabin or cottage sell, please introduce yourself to the new owners and explain the value of the WSRA. Our membership is our strength. Memberships can be purchased or renewed by contacting us at waskesiusra@gmail.com.

At the 2024 AGM, questions were posed by WSRA members regarding the possibility of using various video conferencing technology to provide greater access to observe and/or participate in the AGM, which would not be permitted by our current Bylaws. In addition, a separate issue involving alternate forms of voting was raised. In order to assess the interest of our members in altering the manner in which AGMs are held and/or for allowing an alternate form of voting at the AGM or other Special Meetings of Members and considering the incremental costs involved, a survey was sent to the membership at the end of July. The results of the survey will be presented at the 2025 AGM for discussion with the membership.

The WSRA continues to work with Waskesiu Community Council, Parks Canada and all the other organizations in Waskesiu towards Vision 2028, a plan that ensures Waskesiu is a strong and

vibrant community for future generations, while respecting and maintaining the principles that guide Parks Canada. Vision 2028 coincides with the centennial celebration for Prince Albert National Park. Planning is underway.

Lastly, we would like to thank the amazing group of volunteer board members we have serving the WSRA. They bring their talent, time and experience not just at board meetings but throughout the year for the betterment of this wonderful community.

We look forward to seeing you at the upcoming AGM.

# The Waskesiu Seasonal Residents Association Inc. AGM August 30, 2025 Membership Report by Paul Pinder

The Membership Committee of the WSRA is tasked with promoting the WSRA and the benefits of being a member. Establishing a membership that includes a significant portion of the community supports a healthy community and creates a strong voice for the WSRA. Through the membership the Communications Committee can provide information to the group.

An email database is part of the membership information which allows the WSRA to communicate with the membership. In addition to the annual WSRA letter, various communications occur throughout the year. In May emails went out to those members whose membership expired in 2024 or whose membership is due in 2025.

#### Membership stats:

Number of current memberships	367 (394)*
Number of memberships that will expire in 2025	24 (65)
Total number of Cabins in the PANP	451
Total number of Cottages in the PANP	119
Total Combined	570
Percent of Cabins/Cottages that are WSRA Members	64%

The membership drive in 2025 will include an email notification (completed in May), WSRA letter in with Land Lease Payment (completed in April), and canvassing at the AGM.

Information will be available at the AGM on the status of all memberships or request your membership status by emailing us at waskesiusra@gmail.com.

\*(x) 2024 numbers

### The Waskesiu Seasonal Residents Association August 30, 2025 AGM Committee Reports

#### Communications (Rob Oswald & Robert Hawkins)

- The WSRA webpage continues to reside in the WCC owned <u>waskesiu.org</u> website. It can be found under the homepage heading 'More'. WSRA can be contacted at waskesiusra@gmail.com
- The April invoice mailout from Parks Canada contained an insert highlighting the WSRA activities and initiatives.
- The Spring Newsletter was released in May, emailed to members and can be found on our webpage. A two-page summary was also produced, with a QR code to direct to the full 20-page newsletter. The summary was laminated and posted on the townsite bulletin boards. Copies of the summary was given to businesses.
- We work with Parks Canada External Relations to distribute information per their request. There was heavy email traffic during the Buhl fire, dating from July 13.
- We send out emails reporting on our various committees on items such as AIS, Cottage Development Guidelines, Fire & Emergency Response, membership and other matters.

#### Fire & Emergency Response (Rob Oswald & Tom Holfeld)

- Formed after the 2024 AGM, in response to members questions and concerns regarding emergency response and preparedness. There is heightened wildfire threat to people and property in 2024, which continues into 2025.
- In response to a Parks request in June a high visibility link to 'Important Bulletins' was added to the <u>waskesiu.org</u> homepage. Additionally at the bottom of the homepage, under 'Explore More', is a link added 'Emergency Services' which takes you to Parks Canada resources.
- On February 1, 2025 an email was sent to members with two key links: (1) PANP
  Wildland Fire Management Plan (2018) and (2) Waskesiu Lake Wildfire Risk Reduction
  Plan (signed on December 10, 2024 covering a period 2023 to 2026). This information
  can be sent to your cabin/cottage insurance company, if asked for.
- On June 27 an email focussing on emergency planning and to 'FireSmart' your property was sent out to reinforce the Parks Canada email of June 2.
- We continue to work with the Waskesiu Community Council (WCC) regarding the specifics of the townsite asset protection plans for cabins and cottages. The WCC leads communication with Townsite Administration on fire and policing matters.

# The Waskesiu Seasonal Residents Association August 30, 2025 AGM

#### AIS Committee Report by Ron Jones and Josh Opheim

The WSRA AIS Committee was formed to support and amplify efforts to prevent the spread of aquatic invasive species – particularly zebra mussels – into Waskesiu Lake and surrounding water bodies in Prince Albert National Park. The committee works in partnership with Parks Canada, the Waskesiu Community Council, and local stakeholders.

#### Strategic Objectives

- Raise awareness of AIS threats among seasonal residents and visitors.
- Support funding and deployment of decontamination units.
- Advocate for strong inspection protocols and infrastructure.
- Collaborate with Parks Canada and other agencies on prevention strategies.

#### **Key Actions & Outcomes**

AIS Defence Fund Campaign Support with \$5,000 donation

- Goal: Raise \$29,800 by May 1 to purchase two decontamination units (Waskesiu Foundation campaign)
- Outcome: Target met through donations from residents, businesses, and WSRA members
- Impact: Units deployed to complement Parks Canada's inspection program

#### Raise Community Awareness

- Goal: Increase education and understanding of AIS among seasonal residents and visitors
- Outcome: Target achieved through communications including:
  - o March 3: shared info from the Waskesiu Foundation
  - o April 4: shared Parks newsletter that addressed AIS
  - o April 29: shared update email from the Waskesiu Foundation
  - May 13: shared WSRA newsletter that had lots of info on AIS from various organizations; newsletter summary was also printed & posted to bulletin boards
- Impact: Focus on changing behaviour (e.g. cleaning boats and gear) since outreach is known to be the most effective way to prevent AIS spread

## The Waskesiu Seasonal Residents Association AGM August 30, 2025 Governance Committee Report by Kurt Wintermute

In accordance with Section 7.3 of our Bylaws, any Individual Member whose membership is in good standing and who wishes to be considered for a vacant Board position at the upcoming AGM is required to provide the Board on or before June 30<sup>th</sup> with:

- A document acknowledging the Individual's consent for nomination as a director; and
- No more than a half page document outlining the Individual's biographical background.

There are 5 Directors whose term will be expiring at the August 30, 2025 AGM: two (2) in the Cottage Area, two (2) in the Cabin Area and one (1) in the Open category (Cabin or Cottage area). The incumbent Directors currently in those 5 Director positions have all advised the Board of their intention to seek re-election at the upcoming AGM, including:

Cottage Area: Jennifer Wood and Robert Hawkins Cabin Area: Kurt Wintermute and Terry Baerg

Open Category: Paul Pinder

Bios of the incumbent Directors in those 5 Director positions are listed below.

No other expressions of interest were received from any Individual Member to pursue a Director position. A Motion will be made to elect the following Members to the Board of Directors in the following Categories for 2-year terms:

Cottage Area: Jennifer Wood and Robert Hawkins Cabin Area: Kurt Wintermute and Terry Baerg

Open Category: Paul Pinder

It is anticipated that following Motion made at the August 30, 2025 AGM, the nine (9) Directors positions of the WSRA will be as follows:

#### 1) Cottage area

Jennifer Wood: 2-year term
Robert Hawkins: 2-year term
Ron Jones: 1 year remaining

#### 2) Cabin area

Kurt Wintermute: 2-year term
Terry Baerg: 2-year term
Rob Oswald: 1 year remaining

#### 3) Open category

• Paul Pinder: 2-year term

Tom Holfeld: 1 year remainingJosh Opheim: 1 year remaining

#### Jennifer Wood (Cottage)

Jennifer Wood has a professional and educational background in business and governance. She has owned and operated various businesses in Alberta and Saskatchewan predominately in the livestock industry. Currently, Jennifer and her husband Jake run a cow, calf and grazing operation based in Alberta and a commercial redevelopment project in Waskesiu. Jennifer has had a long history of serving on various boards throughout her career and continues to do so. Most notably, Jennifer is past Chair of AFSC and is the Board Chair of UFA. Jennifer has served on the board of WSRA since 2017 and is the current Chair of the board. Past positions on WSRA included Chair of Governance and she continues to serve on the Cottage Development Guidelines, Cabin Guidelines and Governance committees. Jennifer has also been a councillor of the Waskesiu Community Council since 2018.

Jennifer has been coming to Waskesiu her whole life growing up on the flower streets. In 1996 Jennifer and Jake and were fortunate to buy a cottage of their own on Prospect Point. Jennifer is passionate about the well-being of Waskesiu and PANP and wants to ensure that it remains sustainable for future generations to enjoy.

#### **Robert Hawkins (Cottage)**

Robert Hawkins completed his post-secondary education at the University of Manitoba in 1979, and has been resident in Saskatchewan since then.

Mr. Hawkins was involved with Del-Air Systems from 1981 to 2009, initially as an employee, then as an owner and President. Robert was also Director of Hog Development for Saskatchewan Wheat Pool. He was also President of Western Building Centres Ltd., and General Manager of Wild West Steelhead.

In his career, Robert has been Chairman and President of the Prairie Implement Manufacturers Association (PIMA); Chairman and Director of the Saskatchewan Research Council; Director of Saskatchewan Trade and Export Partnership (STEP); Chairman and Director of Nu-Fab Building Products; Director of the International Centre for Agricultural Science and Technology (ICAST); and served on the Provincial Action Committee on the Economy (PACE).

Mr. Hawkins has served his community on the Public School Board and as Chairman and Governor of St. Elizabeth's Hospital. He has also served on various condominium boards.

Robert is a resident of Saskatoon and Waskesiu.

#### **Kurt Wintermute (Cabin)**

Kurt Wintermute is a partner and senior tax litigation lawyer with the law firm MLT Aikins LLP in Saskatoon, has been coming to Waskesiu all his life, and has been a cabin owner since 2007, owning cabins in both the 30 foot and 40 foot lot areas. Kurt is very familiar with all of the issues that have affected cabin and cottage owners over the years, and is able to offer his legal background and experience to the Board. Kurt has served on the Board of the WSRA since 2019.

#### Terry Baerg (Cabin)

Terry graduated from the University of Saskatchewan in 2006 and earned his CPA designation in 2008. Terry has over a decade of professional experience and has specialized in Canadian taxation for the past thirteen years. Terry holds extensive experience in corporate reorganizations, estate planning, trusts, mergers and acquisitions, tax issues surrounding insurance, owner-manager remuneration and related tax planning. He has completed the CICA In-Depth Tax Course, GST In-Depth Course, and the CICA Corporate Reorganizations Course. Terry has also written and presented on a variety of tax topics for several businesses in Saskatoon and surrounding area. His clients are diverse and include medical and dental professionals, legal professionals, home building and lumberyards, retailers, manufacturers, engineers, investment and insurance dealers, agriculture producers, and land developers. Terry is a member of the Chartered Professional Accountants of Canada, Institute of Chartered Professional Accountants of Saskatchewan and the Canadian Tax Foundation.

Outside of the office, Terry enjoys spending time with his wife CoraLee and their son Ethan and daughter Mia. Terry has a cabin on one of the bird streets in Waskesiu. Terry has served on the WSRA Board since 2022.

#### Paul Pinder (Cottage)

Paul Pinder P.Eng, has recently retired from being the General Manager of Associated Engineering (Sask.) Ltd. His background is in Transportation Engineering. Paul is a third generation Waskesiu seasonal resident. He has been the part owner of a cottage since 1989 and full owner of his cottage since 2015. Paul lives in the "flower" streets area and has gotten to know many of the cottage owners, in his area, through canvassing for WSRA memberships over the years. Paul has served on the Board of the WSRA since 2017.

#### **Update on Waskesiu Cottage Development Guidelines**

- Multiple meetings occurred between the WSRA/WCC working group and Parks Canada Agency ("PCA") since the 2024 AGM, with several new drafts of the Cottage Development Guidelines 2025 being exchanged
- Main points of contention continued to be:
  - Parking Stalls
    - the numbers of stalls required,
    - the necessity of 2 stalls, and
    - when a cottage owner would need to comply with 2 stall requirement
    - exceptions/variances
  - Covered Decks
    - Meaning and criteria
    - Past approvals
    - Calculation of Floor Area involving Cottage, Accessory Building and/or Covered Decks
  - Definitions
    - Patio, Porch, Terrace, Deck, Roofed Porch, Roofed Terrace
- On May 27, 2025, the WSRA hosted an MS Teams Meeting to provide a PowerPoint
  presentation updating Members on the draft Cottage Development Guidelines 2025 and
  summarizing the main points.
- This PowerPoint Presentation was posted on the WSRA website and can be found: Update on Cottage Development Guidelines as of May 27, 2025
- A final version of the draft Guidelines was presented by the WSRA/WCC working committee to PCA on June 14, 2025
- On June 30, 2025, PCA advised that:
  - Final comments received from the working group, and we have now implemented the "working draft" for the delayed and new cottage development applications.
  - We will circulate through PCA Realty & DOJ for final review.
- To date, the WSRA/WCC working committee had not heard further from PCA in regard to the PCA Realty & Department of Justice final review.
- We have been informed by PCA that the Waskesiu is the most advanced of all National Parks with Cottages in the development of the new Cottage Development Guidelines